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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
April 8, 2015
1:00 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Bill Gulliford, Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson, John Crescimbeni (arr. 1:28)
Also: Council Member Reggie Brown (arr. 1:28;: Kyle Billy, Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Paige Johnston and Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Glenn Hansen, Joey Greive, Jim Behrendt, Angela Moyer,  Judie Garard, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:18 p.m.

Recap of bill status
Chairwoman Boyer reported that a bill will be submitted for introduction today to shift certain BJP roadway projects to the JTA for completion with the extended local option gas tax, and the remaining BJP budget capacity will be allocated to a BJP reserve fund for use on other projects. Ms. Boyer also noted that the bill closing out zero-balance projects was amended in the committees this week to provide that 20 or so projects with revenue shortfalls or excess revenue authorization or cash will not be closed out until the revenue issues are resolved and the accounts are zeroed out. The Finance Department will go through the project list to clean up the mismatches.
Completed project close-outs
Phillip Peterson reported that the Auditor’s Office has completed its research on the source of origin of funding for all the projects approved for closure by district council members that either have no cash remaining or for which the remaining funding is to be returned to the account of origin. The distributed list does not contain the projects with remaining funds which the council member desires to have transferred to another project rather than to the account of origin. In response to a question from Council Member Brown, Mr. Peterson explained that funding originating from the BJP for specifically described roadway projects (specific project boundaries) cannot be shifted to other non-BJP road segments in the same way that funding from other sources could be reallocated.
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office reported that the research on completed Parks and Recreation Department projects has been completed; work continues on Public Works project research. The Chair asked Ms. Eichner to circulate the documents that she has prepared to date on projects that council members wish to keep open so that committee members can review them in preparation for discussion about how to proceed with the projects at the next meeting. Ms. Boyer said that the special committee will have to wrap up its work by the end of the council year and may therefore need to submit legislation with attachments that don’t reflect final decisions on the council district projects for which Ms. Eichner has not managed to get final resolution from the district council member.
Subfunds cleanup
Subfund 322 – Tera Meeks of the Department of Parks, Recreation and Community Services reported that the City purchased the Norfolk Southern property that had a 10-year tree harvesting contract already in place and then sold it to the Florida Forestry Service. The nature of the purchase transaction changed in such a way that left a shortage of $1 million in timber revenue and overstated the purchase price of the property by $1 million. The revenue was booked into one account and the expenses were booked into two other accounts. Real cash of $60,112 is needed to fully balance the three accounts. The committee requested detailed financial information on the property purchase and re-sale and the timber rights transactions for discussion at the next meeting. The committee particularly wants an explanation of the differences between how the transactions were originally envisioned and how they actually played out. 

Subfund 321: $481,911 is needed to balance the fund. The committee approved a motion to authorize the 
Finance Department to utilize Subfund 322 as the source for this funding, which will be incorporated into the final reconciliation legislation.
Subfund 331 – Council Member Brown asked for research on any possible restrictions on the use of Ribault River Park waterfront property purchased with grant funding. The neighborhood doesn’t want the property developed for recreational purposes and may be interested in seeing it sold for other development. The Parks and Recreation Department thinks the property is attractive and is useful for protecting water quality. Ms. Moyer distributed and discussed a listing of the sources of funding for each grant-funded project currently on the books. Several projects require more research on the revenue sources to obtain exact figures. Chairwoman Boyer described Council’s action on Ordinance 2015-380 that was amended to specifically provide that 50% of the reimbursement would go back to the General Fund and 50% would go to a special council contingency fund and wondered if the Finance Department has a method for identifying these special allocations that differ from the norm and ensuring that Council’s intent is being accomplished. The Chair referred this item to the Policy Subcommittee for consideration of a recommendation after discussion with the Council Auditor’s Office and Finance Department. It was suggested that a change to the budget transfer (B.T.) form may be needed to more prominently capture Council’s actions (including last minute amendments) to ensure that Council’s intent is identified and accomplished.
Update on Subfund 75A – Historic Preservation Fund
Ms. Boyer announced that the appropriation to developer Cameron Kuhn for redevelopment of the Laura Street Trio project expired after non-performance by Mr. Kuhn and the funds are available for re-appropriation.
Ms. Boyer discussed the two types of concurrency fees (initial application fees and annual concurrency reservation fees) and expressed her belief that they should be deposited into two different accounts – the application fees into an account for Planning and Development Department operations and the concurrency reservation fees into the fair share sector accounts for capital purposes. She has had legislation drafted to clearly provide for that separation, with the initial fee being calibrated to cover the cost of departmental processing costs (including maintenance of computer systems, etc.), and the annual concurrency reservation fees being allocated to the fair share sector funds/mobility fee accounts because they are holding capacity in particular geographic districts. Phillip Peterson noted that there is $6.4 million in fair share interest earnings that accrued to a single account before the Ordinance Code was amended to provide for separation of interest earnings to the district of origin. The administration is looking at recommending a single project to utilize those funds.
Liberty Street collapse
John Pappas of the Public Works Department requested that $250,000 of the $750,000 appropriated to the repair of the first Liberty Street roadway collapse be reallocated to the cost of demolition of the second Liberty Street collapse area. Tom Fallon of the Public Works Department said that the Procurement Division has approved an expedited procurement process with a 3 week advertisement process and a 2 week review process, and the department hopes for a 30 day construction period. The committee approved a motion to allocate $250,000 from Liberty Street repair to the demolition project. Ms. Eichner will take the request to the MBRC on Monday and have documentation ready for a bill to be introduced on an addendum to the agenda for next Tuesday. A decision will be made as to whether to create a new Liberty Street project or to revise the scope of the original 2012 repair project.
5 year road plan redistribution
Chairwoman Boyer made a motion to allocate the $962,054 remaining balance from the Gate Parkway project to the countywide resurfacing account, which was unanimously approved.   John Pappas distributed a color-coded chart showing recommended repaving projects using reallocated capital project funds. Council Member Brown expressed displeasure with the results of the Public Works Department’s road surface evaluation matrix, feeling that it does not accurately reflect the conditions of the roads. He expressed disbelief that none of the roads in his district qualify for the newly available resurfacing funds and suggested the need to look at other cities for best practices in evaluating road surface condition. The list will be discussed at next week’s meeting.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:21 p.m.
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